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As announced in the Chief Executive’s 2017 Policy Address,
the Government will, as part of its restructuring initiatives,
implement the LASC's earlier proposal to transfer the
responsibilities for formulating legal aid policy and housekeeping
the Legal Aid Department (LAD) from the Home Affairs Bureau
(HAB) to the Chief Secretary for Administration’s Office (CSO),
thereby underlining the independence of the legal aid system.

Background

In the most recent consultancy study on the feasibility and
desirability of the establishment of an independent legal aid
authority, there was an argument that if LAD was made directly
accountable to the Chief Secretary for Administration (CS),
it should be able to work more independently particularly in
cases which involved other government bureaux/departments.
In fact, while HAB oversaw policy matters on legal aid, it was
not involved in the day-to-day operation of LAD. Sufficient
safeguards in statute and practice were in place to ensure LAD's
operational independence. Both the Council and the consultant
of the study acknowledged that the degree of independence
upheld and exercised by LAD was sufficient. It was considered
that any suspicion about the lack of independence was more
of a perception issue which could be addressed by introducing
improvement measures to the legal aid administration
framework. Therefore, the Council recommended, among other
things, that LAD should be re-positioned and made directly
accountable to CS, which had been the arrangement prior to
July 2007.
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After careful consideration of the Council's recommendations
and views from stakeholders, the Government reported to
the Legislative Council Panel on Administration of Justice and
Legal Services (AJLS) its acceptance in principle of the Council’s
recommendation that the responsibilities for formulating legal
aid policy and housekeeping LAD should be vested with CSO
and the Director of Legal Aid (DLA) should report directly to CS.

The Proposal

To ensure continuity and to tie in with the transfer of the legal
aid portfolio, it was proposed that 12 civil service posts (including
1 AOSGC post (D2) and 11 non-directorate posts) be transferred
from HAB to CSO. Upon transfer to CSO, the AOSGC post
will continue to oversee policy matters relating to legal aid, as
well as mutual legal assistance in civil matters involving court
procedures, such as service of judicial documents, taking of
evidence and enforcement of maintenance orders.

Implications on LAD, Free Legal Advice
Services and Subventions

The proposed transfer will not affect LAD's discharge of its
statutory duties and operation. After the transfer, DLA will
directly report to CS.

Apart from overseeing LAD, the legal aid portfolio also includes
policy responsibilities on the provision of free legal advice services
including the Legal Advice Scheme for Unrepresented Litigants
on Civil Procedures, and subventions for the Duty Lawyer Service
and LASC. These policy responsibilities and subventions will be
transferred from HAB to CSO as part and parcel of the legal aid
portfolio. Their duties and daily operations will not be affected.

The Council noted that HAB had consulted the AJLS Panel on
27 November 2017 and there was no objection to the proposed
transfer. The transfer will take effect on 1 July 2018.
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